College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee Meeting 

Friday, April 21, 2006

Present:  
Stuart Goldstein (Chair), Sue Wick, Paul Siliciano, Leslie Schiff, Frank Barnwell, Jane Phillips,  Martha Flanders, Ronda Farah, Sarah Corrigan, Robin Wright, Jean Underwood, Tealman Bjoraker, Andrea Kalis, Chris Wilson
   1.  Minutes were reviewed from the March 24, 2006 meeting and changes were suggested.  Jane Phillips moved to approve minutes, Dr. Schiff seconded.  


2.  Motions for completing a CBS degree while in professional school were brought to the committee for consideration by Jane Phillips:

MOTION 1:

Baccalaureate with early admission to biology-related professional school:

CBS students who have opted to take an early admission to an accredited, U.S. biology-related professional school may receive CBS credits for work in their professional school program to complete their B.S. degree.  Before enrolling in the professional college college, students must have: 1. completed the CLE requirements; 2. completed the requirements for a major; 3. earned at least 90 credits as undergraduates; and 4. satisfied the CBS residence requirement. Students who have successfully completed the first year of biology-related professional school are permitted up to 30 credits of ungraded elective credit toward a baccalaureate degree from the College of Biological Sciences.  Specific course substitutions are not necessary. Examples of biology-related professional schools are:  medical, dental, veterinary, and pharmacy.
MOTION 2 (an alternative to Motion 1):

Baccalaureate with early admission to biology-related professional school:

CBS students who have opted to take an early admission to an accredited, U.S. biology-related professional school may receive CBS credits for work in their professional school program to complete their B.S. degree.  Before enrolling in the professional college, students must have: 1. completed the CLE requirements; 2. completed the requirements for a major; 3. earned at least 105 credits as undergraduates; and 4. satisfied the CBS residence requirement. Students who have successfully completed the first year of biology-related professional school are permitted up to 15 credits of ungraded elective credit toward a baccalaureate degree from the College of Biological Sciences.  Courses that will count for these 15 credits must be approved by an advisor in the CBS Student Services Office; characteristics of courses that will be approved are that they cover biologically related topics such as anatomy, physiology, biochemistry, cell biology, neuroscience, genetics, organismal biology (plant, animal, and micro-biology), ecology.  Clinical courses will not be acceptable as substitutions.
The committee discussed whether or not professional students should be allowed to earn a current CBS major/B.S. or if CBS should develop and propose a separate major/degree for approval to the Board of Regent’s for this specific purpose.  

Discussion included whether or not core classes in each major or electives would be waived, since students accepted to professional school are equally likely to be missing core and elective classes.  Biol 3407/3409/3411 are often bottleneck courses, and because they are typically not prerequisite courses for professional programs, students missing these core options would be disadvantaged by any restriction on missing core classes.

College residency is no longer required for UMTC graduates as long as they have met the 30 credit residency requirement at the Twin Cities campus, so that provision was removed.

Past experience in assisting students returning to school under the CBS Dated Credit Policy has shown that exceptions to any list of guideline are likely to occur.  Sarah Corrigan, Jean Underwood, and Dr. Goldstein felt that students with several outstanding graduation requirements could be reviewed holistically by the CBS Scholastics Committee.  Students with few remaining requirements for completion of their major/B.S. could have their records reviewed and approved by the DUGS for their major.
Although granting degrees to professional students could be an effective tool in recruiting high-ability students interested in the health sciences, care must be taken to ensure that students do not choose to follow a track less rigorous than that of other undergraduates (e.g. Phys 1101-1102 for pre-dentistry).  

Motion #4 was subsequently proposed to encapsulate these considerations (See addendum). This motion will be finalized and voted on at the May EPC meeting.

3.  The course proposal for BIOL 3820 Aquatic Toxicology was reviewed.  Dr. Barnwell noted that based on the information provided, it was impossible to determine whether or not the course met the requirements of an EEB lab/field course.  

The committee voted to approve the course offering at Itasca for summer session 2006, with one abstention.
4.  EPC minutes should be made available to CBS faculty on a regular basis.  In addition to posting the revised minutes on the CBS website, a searchable database should be developed.  A student worker in the CBS IT department could be assigned this task as a summer project.  As in years past a year-end report summarizing important policy decisions and updates should be sent out to faculty via email.

5. Increasing the number of CBS credits taken by CBS students was briefly discussed.  Jane handed out a list of topics for 3xxx-level seminars that could be developed to keep students interested in the biological sciences.  These courses could be taken during semesters when students needed an extra 1-2 credit course, or to add a biology class to a semester with organic chemistry and physics.  

6.  Course prerequisites - A motion was made to approve changing the prerequisite for GCD 4161 Developmental Biology from completion of Biol 4004 to concurrent enrollment.  Dr. Wick made the motion, Dr. Schiff seconded, and it was unanimously approved.  Dr. Wick also announced that PBio 4321 Minnesota Flora was dropping the prerequisite of Biol 2022 Botany or a more advanced plant biology course, and requiring only Biol 1001 or 1009.

7.  Announcements:  Honor Societies -  Dr. Flanders and Dr. Wright pointed out that Phi Beta Kappa requires that students have completed 2 years of a second language or have demonstrated proficiency in a second language.  For this reason, CBS students tend not to be recruited to this organization.  Sigma Xi and other organizations are not very active on campus, and CBS students are typically not encouraged by faculty to participate due to their low levels of engagement.

The meeting was adjourned.
Addendum to April 2006 EPC Minutes

To:
CBS EPC

From:
Jane Phillips

Re:
Completing a CBS degree while in professional school – results of discussion from today’s EPC meeting.

Motion #4:

This information will be provided to CBS students who have opted to take an early admission to an accredited, U.S. biology-related professional school OR those very high ability students we are recruiting into fast-track work during the admissions process:

Alternate degree options:

CBS students who have opted to take an early admission to an accredited, U.S. biology-related professional school may receive credits to complete their B.S. degree in CBS for work in their professional school program. Examples of biology-related professional schools are:  medical, dental, veterinary, and pharmacy.

Option 1:  If you are within 1-3 biology courses of your degree, you should work with the Director of Undergraduate Studies (DUGS) in your major department to design a course substitution petition for the Scholastics Committee.  This petition may be made before or after you have taken the courses in professional school.  You are allowed to substitute only one core course but up to three elective courses. Clinical courses will not be acceptable as substitutions.  Upon approval of the substitution and completion of the course(s), you will be awarded the appropriate degree in CBS.  Requests for course substitutions can be made up to 5 years after you have left CBS. 

Option 2:  If you are not within 1-3 biology courses of your degree AND you have successfully completed the first year in an accredited, U.S. biology-related professional school, you may request to be admitted to the Applied Track of the Biology major to complete your baccalaureate degree.  In the Applied Track, you will work with an advisor in the CBS Student Services Office to prepare a petition to the Scholastics Committee to substitute work done in the professional school for CBS credits.  The Scholastics Committee will review your work and your requests holistically to determine if a Bachelor’s of Science in Biology degree will be granted. Guidelines for the Scholastics Committee follow:

Typically, students who will be granted a degree will have: 

· completed the University’s CLE requirements;

· completed the non-biology requirements (e.g., chemistry, physics, math) for the degree; and
· earned at least 90 credits as undergraduates; 
Characteristics of courses that will count for the remaining 30 credits toward the degree and toward the Biology major are that they cover biologically related topics such as anatomy, physiology, biochemistry, cell biology, neuroscience, genetics, organismal biology (plant, animal, and micro-biology), and ecology.  Clinical courses will not be acceptable in the petitions.  There does not have to be a course-by-course substitution nor do all core requirements need to be met; rather, the Scholastics Committee is given authority to review holistically the work done in the professional school to determine if it is sufficient evidence of the biological literacy of the student.

Option 3: For both Option #1 and #2, if you are enrolled in a non-U.S. biology-related professional school, you can request that Option #1 or #2 be made available to you based on evaluation of the school you are attending by the CBS Scholastics Committee.  The Scholastics Committee is encouraged to consult with University of Minnesota professional school faculty to help in this evaluation.  Schools that are comparable in quality and rigor to U.S. schools should be approved.
